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CAPE COD REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

ASSEMBLY OF DELEGATES

Approved JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS – January 6, 2010


Speaker Ronald Bergstrom called the meeting to order at 4:00

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the January 6th meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  We will begin our meeting with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and to all those serving our country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.


Now, we will stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.


The Clerk will now call the roll.

Roll Call (73.65%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), and Charlotte Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth)

Absent (26.35%): Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth) (Ms. Taylor arrived at 4:14 p.m.)

Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 73.65 percent of the Delegates present.

Committee of the Whole


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.


And now we need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  So moved. 


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  It has been moved, and do we have a second?


Ms. STRIEBEL:  Seconded.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Move has been seconded.  No further discussion.


All those in favor say “aye.”  


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed?


No response.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  We now need a motion to approve the Journal of December 16, 2009, which you should have all received.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Mr. Speaker, move to approve the Journal of December 16, 2009 as submitted.


Ms. STRIEBEL:  Seconded.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Moved and seconded.


Any additions or corrections to the Journal?  


Hearing none, all those in favor say “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed?


No response.

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  It brings us to Communications from the Board of County Commissioners, and I’ll recognize the new Chair Mary Pat Flynn.


Ms. FLYNN:  Good afternoon, all.  

The Board of Regional Commissioners, since that came up in our discussion earlier, met this morning.  And our first order of business when we meet in the New Year is reorganization, and so this morning I was elected Chairman for this year and Bill Doherty was elected vice-Chairman.  So we are the Officers for the Board.  Shelia can take a reprieve for a few months.


Ms. LYONS:  The good news is she’ll be more loud, and I’ll be more quiet.


(Laughter.)


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Oh, by the way, I neglected to mention we have a new recorder here today, and his name is Bill Doherty.  He’ll be much more quiet than the original Bill Doherty.


(Laughter.)

County Budget Review


Ms. FLYNN:  I will begin by wishing each of you a Happy New Year, and the three of us look forward to working with you this year.


As you know, we already have begun a review of the budget.  We met this morning.  We met almost all day actually going through the first few departments, and I can say that we are looking at budgets that are pretty well level funded.  The departments were asked to prepare level funded budgets, and that’s what we have seen so far and the ones that I have looked ahead at as we will be meeting for the next four Wednesdays on each budget.  And that’s about all I have to report today.


I think we presented an Ordinance to you that was reviewed just an hour or so ago by the Committee on Government Regulations, and I think the Chairman of that committee will have a much more detailed report on that.  Anyone else have anything they want to say?  No.  


Thanks.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.


Any question for the County Commissioners from the Assembly?  Yes, we’ll start with Tom and then Paul.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.


Congratulations, Pat.


Ms. FLYNN:  Well, thank you very much, Tom.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  You mentioned that you are going to look at a level funded year.  I’m just wondering is that going to represent local service, or is there going to be reductions?


Ms. FLYNN:  No.  We are not at this time looking at any reductions in services.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  So at this point we are looking at level funded, level service provided but that’s very preliminary.


Ms. FLYNN:  Yes, very preliminary.  There are some budgets that have certain initiatives.  For instance, with the Board of Health, they have left with the Medical Reserve Corps.  There are certain initiatives that may require money, additional funds, but some of these are coming through from grants.  So I think that what you are going to see is pretty much a level funded budget.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any other, oh yes, Paul.


Mr. PILCHER:  I had a question about the meaning of “level funding” when Mark was explaining it.  Last year we took a significant amount out of Reserves.  When you say “level funding,” is that just as saying taking a similar amount out of Reserves?


Ms. FLYNN:  No.  No, it doesn’t mean taking any out of Reserves.  In fact, there’s very little, as I understand it, remaining in Reserves.


Mr. PILCHER:  That’s what I thought.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  George?

County Property – Space Needs


Mr. BRYANT:  At the committee meeting a little while ago, Mark mentioned you were getting ready to put the health lab up in the old jail.  At some point while the interest rates are still fairly low, the County is going to have to think about planning.  


And I don’t mean getting the Cape Cod Commission involved but getting an outside planner who can think without repercussions about the future space needs of the County and where they are going to go.  We have spent well over a million dollars in rent for the Cape Cod Commission Building to the owner.  


And we have twice made changes there that have been very expensive.  I don’t know what the total comes to but over the 20 years it’s got to be well over a million and a half dollars, and the County should not be renting space.  I just don’t think that the County should be renting space.  We should own our own space and in the long run it’s a lot cheaper.  


So I hope sometime this year that you can think about this and involve not only yourselves but the Assembly and various department heads plus a professional planner to see what can be done.


Ms. FLYNN:  Thank you, George, for those comments.  


When we did speak this morning about the capital costs for the health lab, that’s about a cost of 1,800,000 but a million has already been, I think, designated for that.  So what we are looking at perhaps is possibly 800,000, but that number is about two years old so we may have to take another look at that in terms of today’s climate.  


Although as you mention interest rates are lower, this would be money that would be bonded and also construction costs are lower so we don’t know exactly where that is, but it’s going to take another look.  The reason it was stalled, I believe, was because of DCAM.  They have certain requirements for under a million, a million or less, they waive.  You don’t have to go through their process.  Anything over a million can’t be waived.  


You may have to review the whole plan and project and that’s pretty much what held it up, but the Commissioners this morning pretty much agreed that we needed to move forward on that project.  Also, the County has very little, if any, debt service.  


And most of the projects that have been done in the past have all been done with cash, but in the future that’s not going to be possible, at least not in the next few years.  So anything we do have to do will have to be bonded, and we will have to make provisions in the budget for the debt service for any of those projects.  


This Friday, we are taking a tour of the hill from west to east and just taking a look at what’s there.  There are certain things that the Facilities Department has to correct or change in terms of parking, in terms of the building itself, making it safe because parts of it were actual cellblocks.


And there are certain changes to that that have to be made on an interim basis, but I think that your point about planning is very important, and I think that that’s something we will have to do this year is take a look at space planning.  You are right.  It would have to be done with someone probably from the outside.

Bill?


Mr. DOHERTY:  Perhaps if someone were available at 3:15 on Friday, they could join sometime.


Mr. BRYANT:  I’ve been through the jail.  We used to go through there.  I believe it’s an expensive proposition making that building, which was meant for quite something else, into offices.  The neat part about the jail is it’s right up against the railroad track, and it could be demolished very nicely, and you could put railroad cars in and fill them with the bricks and take them somewhere else.


Ms. FLYNN:  I think somewhere along the line in the recent past whoever took a look at that building determined that it could not really be renovated.  It would have to be torn down and that there were too many prohibitions, if you will, to any kind of renovation because of the time in which it was built.


Mr. BRYANT:  I’m suggesting that we look beyond this current property.  


You know, people in the County will never ever separate in their minds the Court system and even the jail with the County Services.  The County Services the last time we calculated them consisted of about 25,000 square feet.  I’m sure it’s a little bit more than that, but the State has told us they’d be happy to take over all of these buildings.  They told us many times.


If you go around the buildings, as I have with Maryann, the former Commissioner and another group, we found closets being turned into probation offices, and there’s a closet upstairs as you come into the hall that’s called “the box.”  They have an assistant district attorney in there.  


We really need to create another image for regional government that we talked about because people don’t see that it’s too jammed in with the Courts.  And we have that property on Route 132, and most of the people in this room do not know what the County owns.  They come up to me afterwards when I’ve brought this up. 

 
For example, the Courthouse in Orleans, which has been posing a problem from time to time, I went through there about a year ago and was shown the Juvenile Courtroom downstairs, which they finally fixed, but there were 15 leaks.  They had 15 buckets in the Juvenile Courtroom, which is at the lower level.  


And they had problems with the air quality there in the past.  So we should really start negotiating with the State because the need becomes more affluent in the next few years about making some changes in what we own and what they own.  It just can’t go on forever.


Ms. FLYNN:  Thank you, George, for that.


Mr. BRYANT:  The other thing I meant to bring up is about the catwalk.  Maybe in your negotiations over the use of the bridges you might suggest that a catwalk be put over one or both bridges and let the Corps of Engineers charge for it and maybe eventually they could think about building another bridge.


Mr. DOHERTY:  George, the reference to Sydney.  I remember when I was there.  It scared the living be Jesus out of me because it does go all the way over the top of it, and I don’t think you are ever going to sell that as a walkway. 


Mr. BRYANT:  It’s a much bigger bridge.  It’s much longer, but it’s the same style bridge.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Fred, did you have something to say?


Mr. SCHILPP:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

I just want to be sure that there was a comment made about level funding, level services that, I mean, when we had out meeting earlier, Mark talked about increase in health benefits, which is that percentage increase and also a cost of living increase for employees.  


You really need the ability to, I don’t know, maybe cut people.  I don’t want to suggest anything but it may not be level.  And you are at a stage where nobody can make that kind of assumption at this point.


Ms. FLYNN:  Well, you are right, Fred.  I think when we talk about level funding, we refer to the parts of the budget, the operating budget, that the departments actually budget for their departments and the services that they provide.  The benefits piece, because they are allocated by department, always will show the bottom line higher because it’s all included.


It might be helpful at some point if we separate the two.  I think in the sense of you have a subtotal and then a total, you know, a subtotal of the department itself and then a subtotal that included all of the benefits as well so you can really take a look at it.  Yes, that’s true.  In terms of retirement, we don’t have the numbers yet so we don’t know actually what that is.  


We have been told from the Retirement Board, by the actuaries, that it could be 10 percent over last year, and then with the health insurance Mark has budgeted 10 percent, that may come down.  The Cape Cod Municipal Health Group has not made that determination yet.  


But Bob Whritenour, who is the Town Manager in Falmouth, he chairs that steering committee, and I know in the Falmouth budget he put in an 8 percent increase in health insurance.  So that may come down a little bit, too.  So some of those may not be exactly as we see them now, but by the time you see the budget, hopefully that will be resolved.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  If I could just suggest something off the top of my head, if the Board of County Regional Commissioners were to take a look at all the facilities that’s under the County umbrella and what we own and what was done with, it might be either an opportunity for this body or maybe in cooperation with the Commissioners to form, basically, a committee to look at the whole infrastructure and come back and make recommendations because, as George says, there is a lot going on.  


There are pieces of County property all over the place and sooner or later, I think, we should at least begin a process of the distribution and understanding of what properties we have.  


Mr. DOHERTY:  If I may, I suggest to you that if you look in your archives, you’ll find that there was a Space Needs Committee that formed several years ago, and there were recommendations and inventory of available space made at that time.  As part of that, there was a determination of the property that the County owned as well as an assessment as to what that property was worth to determine what we were as a going concern.  


So if you look at that, and then perhaps decide what, as suggested, what you need to do in order to bring that up to date then that might facilitate all of that.


Ms. FLYNN:  Very good thought, Bill.  I think, and also we are still not in good times.  I wouldn’t call them bad times, but sort of in between times.  This time is always a good time for planning, and I think that’s a good suggestion.  We should put them on our agenda.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  The other suggestion I have is that, you know, when the stimulus money was announced and they were in a big rush to get it out there, people drew up things on the back of envelopes and submitted them.  And there are still possible elements to this money if you wanted to rip down that building, for instance.  I don’t know if they are giving it to counties.  They are certainly giving it to individual towns.  


It’s easy for me to suggest these things, but it’ll prove a bit more difficult to make it happen.  


All right.  Anything else?


Paul?

Ocean Management Plan, DCPC


Mr. PILCHER:  This is on a totally different subject, but I saw in a handout you’ve got a memo from Paul Niedzwiecki about Ocean Management Plan, DCPC.  I’m just wondering if you have any information regarding the possible impact, if any, of the designations of Nantucket Sound as a historical district.


Ms. FLYNN:  We do not know that yet.  I first saw it in the paper where it has received it’s eligibility to be designated as a historic area, historic area for preservation.  But we have not had an opportunity to discuss that with what the implications might be.


Ms. LYONS:  I think the point was that the People of the First Light do not really have a problem with transportation vehicles.  I’m sure in times of past they used those waters to transport from one place to another as well, but it does make one stop and pause to think of how the federal government is going to address this issue.  Again, Nantucket Sound is really sort of out of our jurisdiction because it’s federal waters.


Mr. PILCHER:  And that wasn’t clear whether it was just Nantucket Sound or whether it included other waters as well.


Ms. FLYNN:  And, actually, I would think that when the Commission holds its hearing on January 21st that that will certainly be part of the discussion and as you suggest, what are the impacts?  


The Cape Cod Commission is holding a hearing on the Oceans Management on Thursday, January 21st at 3:00 p.m., in this room, on the Commissioner’s vote to nominate those waters as a DCPC.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Given that the wind farm is now presently designated to go onto federal waters and the town doesn’t have any jurisdiction, there is federal precedent.  I believe if you look as to what happened in California, for example, where it wasn’t being on the site as much as it was what you look at the site that was the criteria that the Federal Court in that instance, which I believe was just outside San Francisco in Presidio, was the thing that guided it.  


Again, this was a matter for the Federal Court.  The Cape Cod Commission is going to Supreme Court on February 11 to do the final piece of the local control issue, which continues to be a major concern to, I think, all three of us, but we want to make sure that the interests of the constituents who live here are represented in anything that goes forward.  We still haven’t got a sense if we have that jurisdiction.  


At the same time when we’ve talked about this and put the DCPC Application forward, it was with the belief that we had identified all of those permits that were started, all those anticipated things that would be or might be interfered with.  


We had great concern that the communities who might have some benefit would be faced with additional charges because of Cape Cod Commission jurisdiction.  And when it goes forward for its nomination hearing, that’s one thing that I believe we will bring up again, that we have great concern about that.  


Having said that, I think it’s a third of a mile, 1500 feet, from shore is exempt from the jurisdiction that the Cape Cod Commission on that we have identified as part of the DCPC.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  George?


Mr. BRYANT:  When I watched your program on television that occurred on December the 16th and I followed the discussion about this in the newspapers, and every map seems to be different.  This is what we received from the County.  


You’ll notice the jurisdiction extends over to Plymouth County, practically to Manomet, but down here it ends in Buzzard’s Bay and of course, I guess, this belongs to Plymouth County over here.  


I don’t understand how the lines were drawn.  Of course, what’s been proposed is that there be no non-commercial or that there be no commercial wind turbines in this whole entire area and none whatsoever in the back shore of the Cape.


Ms. LYONS:  George, let me clarify that.  That map basically outlines the jurisdiction that is now under the local regional planning board, which is for us the Cape Cod Commission.  

And that line from Plymouth County across to Provincetown was drawn, because I noticed that too, there was a decision rendered some years ago, and it had something to do with the State of Maine and those waters were designated and that line was drawn then, and they went with that line going across because it includes the Bay.  


That is not to say that there are not going to be any turbines within Cape Cod Bay or on the other side of it.  What it’s saying is that’s the jurisdiction that the DCPC is giving.  We are in a full moratorium now.  It can go into a limited moratorium once the 21st goes forward, once they know all the projects that are before them that could be affected in getting grandfathered in.  


Then that gives the local planning board, with the involvement of all the communities, to look at where are the best resources for wind.  Who is going to benefit?  Where is there a detriment, and how can the communities come together in agreement of this?  There is a year to do this planning.  Hopefully, it’ll be done before that, but that is just the outline of the waters that we can have some sort of say in.  


There is going to be the ability of 24 turbines from municipalities throughout the Cape for them to get the benefits from the net metering, and we just have to make sure that they are placed in the right place and that they are just not a mish-mash out there and not really getting the energy that they could be from, you know, sitting over here or if they were sited over there.  

So it’s all sighting and checking the resources and that sort of thing but that comes from a decision from the State of Maine.

Mr. BRYANT:  The only map that appeared in yesterday’s Boston Globe that had a scale on it.  The Cape Cod Commission in my experience is famous for producing these things without a scale.  I just wanted to know how far out to Plymouth County we control and whether they agree with it.  


Now, let’s see.  Ian Bowles said in an article, he’s the Environmental Chief, “Realistically,” Bowles said, he “doubts many projects will be built on the community level because it’s too expensive to make profit on the smaller scale wind farms and many areas contain sensitive habitats.  Now, if a group of communities wanted to build, a blueprint would be available for them.”  


So what he’s saying since there can’t be any commercial turbines in this area, and it’s unlikely that any towns will build them that it’s a slam dunk that there’s not going to be anything there.  You can look out at the deep blue sea just like the people on the south shore of the Cape.


Ms. LYONS:  I think it’s a contradictory statement from Secretary Bowles because one of the benefits given to communities through the Green Communities Act is the net metering through turbines so I’m not quite sure what he meant by that, but you know how newspapers are.  They don’t always get their quote right.


(Laughter.)


Mr. BRYANT:  Well, I don’t know either, but it sounds    pretty - - you won’t notice any lines showing the responsibility of the communities in this area that the State has set aside.


Ms. LYONS:  I’m sorry.  What was the question?


Mr. BRYANT:  You don’t see any lines radiating out into Cape Cod Bay showing that a community has some sort of influence.  This is an amorphous thing.


Ms. LYONS:  It’s just the beginning, George.  That’s the Ocean Management Plan’s map.


Mr. BRYANT:  I understand.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  We think these questions will probably be answered at the public hearing, which is when this should be discussed.  We obviously haven’t got the answers here.


Mr. BRYANT:  I found the Cuttyhunk discussion very interesting, and I have some clippings for that that I’ll hand out when we get to Business because they are interested in wind turbines.  They want to make money from it.  I’m considering the kids on the Cape.  You know, the Cape is gradually being depopulated.  


In Provincetown, we have two children in the seventh grade.  Do you realize that?  Do you know what’s happening?  It starts down our end, and it’s working this way.  And you and the County and other organizations have described to the County the human condition that’s developing on the Cape.  Not everybody wants to work in a nursing home or a restaurant.  


There are people who would like to have better jobs.  There are people who would be interested in mechanics of wind turbines and also engineers and people involved in creating turbines.  I think we have to think more broadly about it, and I’ll get into it later.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I think Chris is trying to get in here.


 Mr. KANAGA:  I just had a quick question.  In the nomination process for determining the boundaries, was there any consideration given to residents who may own to a greater distance than this boundary?  There may be an overlap with individual homeowners here.


Ms. LYONS:  This was all done on the State level with the involvement of local people, Rich Delaney from Coastal Studies, and I know the Cape Cod Commission was represented.  What isn’t shown there is from the shoreline out 1500 feet are municipal waters.  


So anyone who has - - I don’t mean not to be looking at you Chris, but I can’t reach the microphone and talk at the same time - - so if you have private property, municipal property, if there’s dredging going on right in your inlets, that sort of thing, all of that is not affected by the DCPC.  It starts 1500 feet out for three miles.


Mr. KANAGA:  My question is because I may be mistaken but I think there is a lot of residential property owners who own to 1600 feet from mainline.  It make a difference to me if there is an overlap with - -


Ms. LYONS:  We didn’t draw that up in the end.  That was a State decision.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do we have any other questions for the County Commissioners?  Well, thank you very much.


Ms. FLYNN:  Happy New Year.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  While the Commissioners are here Diane has a comment on the budget.


Ms. THOMPSON:  There is one point I wanted to make while the County Commissioners were here about a question that Delegate Pilcher asked, and the question that Delegate Pilcher asked was about the budget being level funded.  And then the question came up about increases for retirement, insurance and so forth from Delegate Schilpp.  


It’s my understanding that department managers were asked to provide a level service funded budget.   It’s a level service funded budget not a level funded budget.  That’s the distinction.

When the 2011 budget comes in and in certain areas departments’ budgets show increases, I don’t want Delegates, I don’t want Delegate Pilcher or others, to raise that question that they were told the budget would be level funded.   We all know that to maintain services there are going to be increases on a yearly basis.  


I don’t know what the County Commissioners are going to approve with department budgets, but I just know that we were asked to provide a level service budget.  I want to give Delegates that information while the Commissioners are here in case I haven’t relayed that information correctly and my understanding is wrong. 


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  

And just so everybody knows a level service budget is completely different from a level funded budget.


Ms. THOMPSON:  Yes.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Level service could mean increases in cost of living, health insurance.  It could be utilities cost.


Ms. THOMPSON:  Correct.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  It could actually be some capital improvement costs if there are scheduled capital improvements needed, say for computer or electronic software.  So that’s a whole different animal than from when I was originally - -


Ms. THOMPSON:  That’s what I wanted to make clear.  It’s my understanding it’s a level service funded budget.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you.

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Are there any Communications from public officials?  Any Communications from the members of the public?

Assembly Convenes


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Hearing none, we will now convene the Assembly.

Proposed Ordinance 09-16:  to amend Ordinance 06-16, as amended by Ordinance 09-01, establishing the date for the submission of the Proposed Operating and Capital Budget by the Board of Regional Commissioners to the Assembly of Delegates.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  And we will begin with Proposed Ordinance 09-16 to amend Ordinance 06-16, as amended by Ordinance 09-01, establishing the date for the submission of the Proposed Operating and Capital Budget by the Board of Regional Commissioners to the Assembly of Delegates.  And we held a hearing on this, the Government Regs Committee.  


The Government Regs Committee recommended or the Government Regs Committee amended the Ordinance and the Amendment reads as follows.  “Ordinance 06-16, as amended by 09-01, is hereby amended to allow the submission of the Fiscal Year 2011 Proposed Operating and Capital Budget by the Board of Regional Commissioners to the Assembly of Delegates on the Third Wednesday in the Month of March 2010, with the exception of Provisions No. 2 and No. 3, with the exception of timing issues.  Provisions found in 06-16 amended by 09-01 are hereby waived for one year only.


I know that’s confusing, but we will get to it now.  I’ll let Diane give us an explanation.

 
Ms. THOMPSON:  It was my recommendation to the committee that in order to facilitate the Regional Commissioners’ request to extend the submission of the budget by a month that more was needed to be done to Ordinance 06-16 and 09-01.  


In essence what needed to happen is - - well, I recommended that the time be extended for only one year and that the provisions of 06-16 be waived for that one year period as well.  The provisions of 06-16 deal with the Reconciliation Committee. The Assembly is aware, I’m sure, because of all the committee work, that when you receive the budget and you begin meeting with department managers the time within which you need to complete your work is not long.  When you added the Reconciliation Committee provision it was greatly shortened.  


So by losing a month as proposed, it’s my opinion that you’ll not be able to take advantage of the Reconciliation Committee provision.  It was pointed out by Delegates that there are two provisions in 06-16 that need to remain.  One being that the standing committee on Finance will continue to meet with the Chairs of committees prior to the public hearing on the budget, and then also that an important provision to maintain is that the Roberts Rules will be waived in that more than two budget amendments will be allowed to be put on the floor when you are voting on the budget.  


So that is when the Speaker said with the exception of Provision 2 and 3, those are the two provisions.  So the meeting with the Chairs will still take place, and when it comes time to voting on the budget, you will be able to have more than two amendments to the budget on the floor.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  The testimony by the County Administrator, and also the Commissioners who were present, indicated that because of the transfer of the Sheriff to State control they will not have the final numbers and expenses for the next fiscal year and that that could significantly affect the budget that they present.  


It’s not something that’ll be a matter of how much you take from Reserves, but it’s going to be a substantial amount that’s going to affect how they close the budget.  So that was the recommendation and Mark, who was also here, said that once those numbers are in - - and he assured us that they would be in before the March deadline - - that this process would not have to repeat itself in subsequent  years.  So that’s where we are.  So we recommended - - we voted it out with a positive recommendation with the exceptions described.  


I guess that’s a motion to put it on the floor.


Ms. STRIEBEL:  So moved.


Mr. PILCHER:  Seconded.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Tom?


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  


I think I heard half of what the meeting was.  I showed up at around 3:30.  If I’m hearing this correct, it sounds that because we don’t have all the figures we want to bump up the date another month which is going to leave us with a very short window for this body to do its work, which is the second week of May we’d have to have our completed budget date?  Is it April?


Ms. THOMPSON:  Technically, the Assembly has to have completed its work by June First.  I’ve always tried to have the Assembly have a vote no later than its second meeting in May.  You do have until June First, and there have been occasions when special meetings have been called.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you for that clarity.  I just want to make sure that if this body disagrees with the submitted budget from the County Commissioners, that we don’t leave ourselves without an opportunity to reconcile.  It’s happened in years past where there wasn’t a consensus between the two boards and committees, and finally it got worked out.  


But if there is no consensus, we are not going to be able to reconcile.  I just want to make sure that we are going to be okay with that.  We are not going to have time in order to do that.  If we are going to during the Third Wednesday of March, that’s only going to leave us with a couple of weeks before we have to come to a final vote and that gets really tight.  The reason I’m saying this is that we are waiting on a number from the State that could be projected.  There are 15 communities on Cape Cod that don’t get their numbers from the State and have to make best guess, make assumptions, and still they put their budgets together when the State doesn’t even finalize their numbers.  


I remember one year they didn’t get their numbers until Thanksgiving.  Yet still we have to make the appropriate assumption, and I’m wondering has there been a range brought forward of what this number could be, a high and a low, and considering the risk what that number could be, and is that something we could live with?


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, in speaking for the Government Regs Committee, we asked Mark if he could submit a budget using, basically, ballpark figures that we could look at.  And he recommended, strongly recommended, that he not do that.  He said that this is the big number, 10 percent.  It could affect services, and it could affect what we do.


I’m not telling you what I think.  I’m telling you that this is what he said.  I see your point.  I’m going to get Fred in here, and then we’ll go back to that.


Mr. SCHILPP:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  


Your points are very well taken.  There was a lot of discussion about what we were giving up, but what I was hearing was that there has never been a need for that reconciliation portion.  There has never been a need in our history.  I think the other asset to this is that we are free, even with this bringing in the budget later to the Assembly, and we can schedule more meetings, committee meetings.  


So we can compress that four week or so process.  If we feel that when the budget comes in if there’s a feeling that we are going to need more time at the end of this, we have the ability to speed up our schedule, the Assembly schedule.  And we did make the provision, and Diane read the idea, that this is only going to be waived for one year.  


And there was a feeling from the Commissioners, at the meeting we just had, and Mark that this is going to be a very easy, simple budget year because there did not seem to be any new initiatives being thought of and this idea of fairly level consistent spending.  So I think that the Chairman of the Finance Committee, who was concerned about giving up that reconciliation piece was swayed that we weren’t going to need additions.  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Just also to complete the testimony that Mark gave us for those that weren’t there because the State is taking over the Sheriffs’ Retirement Fund that we will then not have to contribute to that, but we are going to have to contribute to the maintenance of effort, but Mark seems to think that’ll be a positive in our favor.  


In other words, we are gaining more than we are losing, but the final numbers on that distribution is not in yet and that’s really the crux of the matter.  

Paul?


Mr. PILCHER:  I should explain in the absence of my good friend Leo that I’ll do my best to explain.  I was here earlier and I do intend to vote for the motion.  And I hope I’m not going to offend anybody by my statement, but I think if we go ahead with this process, then I would ask that you, Mr. Speaker, take a hard look at how this body functions with regards to its committee process.  


Because for some of us who were new last year felt that we spent a great deal of time meeting our due diligence in the committees and the budget went to the Finance Committee, and then the Finance Committee then made their own decisions more or less irrespective of anything we had discussed and that didn’t feel right.  And I would say that if that process is repeated, it would seem like a waste of time.


Leo, thank you.


(Laughter.)


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’d just like to say that when we discussed the timeframe with the Clerk and also with the Commissioners, we made the point that we were willing to negotiate over reconciliation, but we were not willing to negotiate on the timeframe for the committees, the individual committees, to look at certain sections of the budget.  That was made pretty much clear.  


Fred had volunteered as Chair of one committee.  That accelerated this process.  I don’t see that process changing.  Although, some may have other ideas.  


Julie?


Ms. TAYLOR:  I think it’s important to remember that the “reconciliation issue” is a little complicated, and there is no problem if a budget passes with a two-thirds majority.  The only problem is if when you pass a budget by a majority but not a two-thirds majority, then that’s very different from the Commissioners as it basically possibly leads to the question can they override the veto or not.  


So that situation ought to be something we are always aware of as we are working.  And we really need to be thinking about the votes and counting the votes and not have it come as some, “Oh, my goodness.  We passed our budget not their budget, but not like we could have.”  That shouldn’t come as a horrible surprise to people.  So I think it’s important that people be thinking about that as we go along.  


I think the other problem that we had last year, which interfered with the recommendations of the committees and with the Commissioners’ budget as it was presented was that we had this horrible unknown about a million dollars that we might have to come up with and even without that we had some substantial new initiatives, and we had some increased expenses which did lead to significant use of Reserve funds.  


So those are still - - one of those will disappear.  There isn’t going to be the possibility of the Sheriff money hanging over us.  That’s a really big advantage, and apparently there are no proposals by the Commissioners at the moment about expensive new initiatives.  So that just leaves the only really controversial issue could be the question about Reserves spending.  


Do we want to continue spending from Reserves, and that is something I think that we all need to be talking about in some format or other, but it doesn’t really lend itself to any committee in theory except the Finance Committee.  And since it didn’t really come up at the regular committee meetings - - it did come up at the Finance Committee meeting, and that’s where we got into the growing polarization on that.  That’s sort of my recollection of last year.  


And so I think everybody needs to be thinking about is there anything controversial, and what are the votes on that, and how can we persuade people for our way?  And then do we have any - - it’s one thing to have level services.  But it’s not the same thing as level funding, and then there’s the shall we use, well, I’m sure we are going to spend every penny that we possibly can that we take in.  


I’m not seeing us being in a position to go on saving, but are you going to save?  Those are the big issues that I think we have to be having some conservation about both at committee meetings and amongst ourselves and maybe I don’t know - -  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?


Mr. LYNCH:  I intend to support this Ordinance because I think the more information we have the easier it’ll be to develop the budget.  In getting it earlier, hopefully the Commissioners will have made a lot of decisions we won’t be encountered with later.  


I think the issue for me becomes is this now an opportunity for us to look at the concern that was just raised a moment ago?  That members, either individually or as members of committees, who don’t feel that they have enough input into those deliberations - - and I for one, as a member of the Finance Committee, who has spent considerable time reviewing the budget and reviewing the community work that comes from the budget, that comes to us as a member of the Finance Committee and then trying to structurally have a budget that I personally feel I’m comfortable with and try to represent that and debate for that.  


Is there a way that we want to change that process?  As a Finance Committee member, I don’t want to put in three or four extra meetings and then find out that the body as a whole would much rather go in different direction because quite often when the Finance Committee gets the recommendation from the committees, there rarely are any changes.  They approved it and that was good.  So I mean this has been going on for years, not just last year.  


Very rarely has the Finance Committee gotten a budget that deviates more than a few thousand, or they might want to add an additional amount for the Human Rights Commission and then that doesn’t even get approved.  Even though we offer it from the Finance Committee, it didn’t get approved.  I don’t think it got approved last year.  


Be that as it may, I think if we look at this as an opportunity to say is there another way to do it?  Do we either conduct a general public hearing as a committee as a whole of the Assembly on the entire budget?  Let the various committee heads come in and talk about the budget.  Debate it for a couple of meetings and that becomes the sole function of us for those two meetings in April into May when we’ve got to meet the timeline.  


Should there be a mechanism where maybe the Government Regs Committee sits?  They represent all the Chairs.  They have this general hearing for all of us.  We could attend as committee members.  As vice-Chair, I’d come and communicate through my Chair how that works as one general hearing again. I think there are ways to do it.  I’d be willing to support whatever way members feel their voices would be heard more in the process rather than having fallback that it was - - because we’ve been fighting on Finance about your concerns falling on deaf ears.  


And that’s why we had the meeting with the Chairs, but quite frankly, after the first year we did that that wasn’t particularly helpful to us.  Not all the Chairs came.  Not all the committees had quorums when they took a vote.  They just made a recommendation to Finance.  So I concur with you that we should look at the committee process, and I see this as a real opportunity.  


We are a few months before we even get the budget now, and we’ve got time to talk like this as a committee as a whole before we adjourn to say any ideas?  What might we do?  I don’t know how you would want to structure that, Mr. Speaker, but I’d certainly Be open to whatever process members felt would give them the greatest input and us hopefully the best product at the end of the budget that reflects the full thinking of this body as a whole.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, the problem arises, and I can understand Paul’s comments, is that the Finance Committee takes a top down view of the budget.  You are looking at the numbers, and you are saying is this realistic or should we cut out 300,000 or should we add 300,000?  The committees are looking at it from the bottom up.  


They are looking at the nuts and bolts of each department to determine whether or not the expenses within those departments are justified.  So what you have is you have a process where one is coming down and the other is coming up.  It can be frustrating.  The Finance Committee in doing its due diligence begins to look at the budget holistically and begins to make cuts and recommendations.  At the same time as the subcommittees are now looking at and making recommendations on the individual components of that budget that you are now working cross purposes.  


Unfortunately, this year is going to be different because if this Ordinance passes, we are going to be on a more constricted timeframe, but theoretically what should happen is - - and we’ve done this in my town - - is you look at components of the budget, and you justify the expenses within each department.  And then beyond that you come up with a number, and if it’s the pleasure of the Finance Committee to recommend a lower number, then you are going to have to start your work from there, but I can’t see us bypassing the committees because then we are in a process that we are simply duplicating the overall process of having the Assembly look at the budget.  


The Assembly is going to look at the budget ultimately.  And we are all looking at it anyway, but specifically the individual committees, Natural Resources, Human Services and so on are looking at components of the budget. 

Julie?


Ms. TAYLOR:  Well, I’ve never had any disagreement with any committee recommendations really in that I didn’t think they were good ones and well thought out.  It’s really more the overall picture which certain big decisions have to be made as to where our spending is going to fall, and is it going to be borrowed or not?  And I don’t see how to avoid that issue.  I don’t think that the Assembly should blindly follow the Finance Committee’s recommendations.  Before I was on the Finance Committee, I certainly didn’t think that.  


But I just think everyone needs to be thinking both as their committee duty and as their overall position and they can’t turn one off.  As we go along, we always have to be thinking both ways.  So it’s still going to be an issue.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Fred?


Mr. SCHILPP:  Thank you.


First of all, we are only talking about one year here, this year.  The following year we go back to the old schedule.  At least that’s the intent.  Maybe at that time we will adopt a different schedule, and I intend to vote for this, too.  If there was a Finance Committee meeting in the beginning of the budget process - - right now everything funnels down from those other committees to the Finance Committee, but the Finance Committee is thinking something totally different than what we were thinking in the committees.  


If there were a Finance Committee meeting at the beginning of the process, and they were looking at the big picture as they were last year, and then they would inform the heads of the various committees who then inform the members of those committees what the Finance Committee is thinking, then the Chairs of those committees might be able to prioritize some of the counts or some of the additions that they are talking about so at least you come into those Finance meetings with an idea that, well, if you are going to have to cut $50,000, here’s where we would cut.  Not that we are recommending that, but if we have to and then a final result.  


I think the Finance Committee at least based on last year’s experience, I think, had we all known some of what their feelings were going into our meeting, we would have felt differently.


Mr. PILCHER:  Great minds must think alike.  If the Finance Committee at the beginning said we need to cut the budget 15 percent that would have made the committee work feel a lot more worthwhile.  I support that idea. 


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do you have a comment, yes.  I recognize the Chair of the Finance Committee.


Mr. OHMAN:  Yes, I guess I concur.  I wouldn’t call it a Finance meeting.  I’d call it a meeting as a whole.  Call it a committee as a whole and say this is what we face this year.  And then when you go with your cuts, I think you’ll be more focused on looking at individual cuts.  I would say after 13 years on the Assembly I’ve never come up with a cut in committee work.  
I’ve always said, “Oh, what a great idea.  Let’s add that to the budget.”  


I mean, that’s not helpful when it comes to meeting the constrictions of the whole budget.  
I think committees have to look at their piece of the pie and think of afterward.  I think the suggestion of a committee as a whole - - first thing, this is what we face in fiscal year 2011.  
Now let’s get to work and when you come back to us, we can come back with a much cohesive plan if we meet those goals.  I think it’s a great idea.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Last year, as Julie pointed out, last year was a difficult year because there was a proposed tax increase, a proposed fee increase.  So basically, what we are looking at is an alternative budget presented to those who didn’t wish to support the fee increase.  
We were looking at two budgets.  In normal course of events, the Commissioners will submit their budget and the first thing the Finance Committee does, as all Finance Committees do, is they look and they say is this realistic?  


In other words, is it within constraints of 2 ½?  Is it balanced?  Are the spending priorities in line?  And then you make the decision if you want to cut the budget by 10 or 15 percent.  Then you run up against the Commissioners so right away you are in trouble.  So I think at that point the Finance Committee looks at the budget and says, “Well, it’s in the ballpark.  There is nothing obscene and glaring in here.”  Then the individual committees can do their work, but if the Finance Committee decides early    on - - it’s going back to recommendation anyway.  I agree.  
Last year was an anomaly.  


Hopefully, we are not going to go through that again.  This year is going to be a more constrictive process, but we are not going to have that big decision lying over our heads.  I don’t think the new members should judge the Assembly by what went on last year.

Tom?


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.


I just have a procedural question.  Is it the Charter that dictates that a budget must come to the Assembly by the end of February?


Ms. THOMPSON:  The date the budget comes to the Assembly is set by Ordinance.  When you receive the budget is set by Ordinance.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  So it’s not in our Charter.


Ms. THOMPSON:  The Charter states that the Assembly shall by Ordinance determine when it receives the budget.  So it’s an Ordinance that determines when you get the budget, which is why you are voting this date right now.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Okay.  Very good.  That’s the answer I was looking for.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Is there any other questions on this?  Comments?


I guess we’ll call for a vote then.

Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 09-16: To amend Ordinance 06-16, as amended by Ordinance 09-01, establishing the date for the submission of the Proposed Operating and Capital Budget by the Board of Regional Commissioners to the Assembly of Delegates.

Voting Yes (88.35%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro) Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (0.00%):

Absent (11.65%): Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich) and Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster)


Ms. THOMPSON:  Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 09-16 passes with 88.35 percent of the Delegates voting “yes.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 88.35% voting yes and no votes opposed; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 09-16: To amend Ordinance 06-16, as amended by Ordinance 09-01, establishing the date for the submission of the Proposed Operating and Capital Budget by the Board of Regional Commissioners to the Assembly of Delegates.
Report of Committees


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Now, any reports from committees?


Do we have a report from the Clerk?

Report from the Clerk


Ms. THOMPSON:  Nothing to report today.  Thank you.

Other Business

Submission of Proposed Ordinance 10-01:  To increase the annual salary for Delegates of the Assembly of Delegates, effective January 1, 2011.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Under other Business, I’m submitting an Ordinance, a Proposed Ordinance, 10-01 to increase the annual salary for Delegates effective January 1st, 2011.  In accordance with Section 2-3, Compensation, of the Barnstable County Home Rule Charter.  The Charter requires that an Ordinance that increases such salary must be adopted during the first 15 months of the term for which Delegates are elected and requires that the salary is to become effective at the commencement of the term of the next Assembly of Delegates to be elected.  


So what happens is if we allow this to go to the budget process, it wouldn’t be done in time.  So I’m submitting this to the Finance Committee, and Mr. Chairman will hold a hearing on it at the next available opportunity.


Ms. THOMPSON:  Mr. Speaker, if I may, because you and I spoke and we spoke to the Chairman of the Finance Committee prior to this being submitted and prior to the Assembly’s budget being prepared; there is money in the Assembly of Delegates’ budget to cover this.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Fred?


Mr. SCHILPP:  I’m sorry.  This probably goes back to another part of our meeting.  Do we reorganize?  Is there a reorganization of committees?  The committees remain as they are.  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, the committees serve at the pleasure of the Speaker, but normally the Speaker would appoint the committees when we reorganize.  It’s usually every two years.


Ms. THOMPSON:  I would anticipate that the public hearing on the Proposed Ordinance will be at your next meeting.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I should follow up on Fred’s question.


If at any time you wish or if you feel you are in the wrong committee, or you feel your service would be better somewhere else, always submit something to me, and we’ll make those changes.  Mostly you have to submit them about yourselves though.


(Laughter.)


Any other business?


George?


Mr. BRYANT:  Earlier I mentioned that I’d like to discuss the Ocean Management Plan more, but I’m going to defer that because of the differences in the maps not only from the Cape Cod Commission but also from the various newspapers.  It’s a very serious matter.  It’s income.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?

Ocean Management, DCPC


Mr. LYNCH:  Just picking up on the DCPC aspect, I mean, this is a good opportunity for all of us to speak to our towns about what activities may be happening in that particular jurisdiction.  They are going to have a moratorium on it, for instance, are there any navigational rights that I don’t think were mentioned initially in the DCPC, which you may want to be sure of.  
I’ll e-mail you on how individuals should comment for other activities that are there.  It is appropriate.  It’ll be good a planning tool, and we are just starting the DCPC process so by the time the hearing comes hopefully all those things go well.


Mr. OHMAN:  I just wanted to know on the e-mail and there’s very fine print that’s legalese to me.  Is this essentially telling us that we have to save our e-mails for a certain period of time?


Ms. THOMPSON:  Yes.


Mr. OHMAN:  Or can we get Diane to give us a little bit of a synopsis?


Ms. THOMPSON:  Why don’t I put something in memo form for the Delegates.


Mr. OHMAN:  Essentially, it says don’t you dare throw an e-mail away.


MS. THOMPSON:  Correct.


Mr. Speaker, as to the DCPC I was going to mention the public hearing, but that was mentioned previously.  But now that it has been brought up again I think it’s really important if Delegates can attend that public hearing.  Obviously, this is a huge DCPC that affects every single town and if this comes to the Assembly as a proposed ordinance, as it moves forward through the Cape Cod Commission, the Assembly of Delegates will have to act on it or return it.


So work that Delegates can do prior to this coming to this body in the form of an Ordinance, I think, will be helpful.  And as an example, Delegate Lynch has mentioned talking with towns, and I actually asked the Assistant Town Planner in Falmouth if she had seen the notice.   I was told she was not sure what land issues would relate to land planning, and of course we heard earlier that towns may need to look at what’s the best location for facilities, which is a planning function.  So towns may not be aware of what is going to be looked at from them.   It’s a huge issue.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I suggest anyone interested in this should attend the public hearing.


Tom?


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Mr. Speaker, quickly just through you to the Commissioners who are still here in attendance.  With regards to the DCPC, we have two towns:  Sandwich and the Town of Bourne that we have a canal that runs through it.  So we have a federal body, the Cape Cod Navigational Water Way, and there’s all kinds of projects always going on. 


If you can run that message back to the Commissioners, and have them specifically talk about how and does it have any affect on what the Corps of Engineers could be doing in those waterways because the canal does extend beyond the physical properties of the towns, and it does go further into the Bay.  It’s actually considered the canal, but it goes considerably miles out into the Bay, but it’s actually considered the Cape Cod Canal.  


If you could just bring that to them and if I could get an update on that, that’d be great.


Mr. SCHILPP:  The January 21st meeting is here in this room at 3:00 o’clock.


Ms. THOMPSON:  It’s in the notice.  You have it.


Mr. SCHILPP:  Okay, it’s at 3:00.  I have it.  I have another question, but I forgot it.  The Conservation Commission in Truro had a meeting on Monday, and our commission did talk about DCPC, and our conservation agent is going to compare materials for the Conservation Commission about the Ocean Management Plan because most of the people there have not been involved in it.  


I know there was a memo this morning from the town to the committee so I think in Truro everyone has become aware of the fact that we need to talk about it.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  In Chatham, our representative Lynn Pleffner, our representative to the Cape Cod Commission, spoke to the Selectmen yesterday and advised them on this public hearing.  I think Commissioners are making the rounds; the individual 
Commissioners are making the rounds.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any other business to be heard?


George?


Mr. BRYANT:  The pamphlet I handed out is configuration of the preoccupation of the Assembly.  It started very shortly after the Assembly was formed.  It became a very hot and controversial subject here.  We’ve spent and awful lot of time on it, and you can see the results of testing.  I think it’s dramatically improved and hopefully the testing will go on.  As you know, the MWRA would like to discontinue all the testing.  Hopefully, it won’t.


Deputy Speaker KEYES:  Mr. Speaker, move to adjourn.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, move to second.


Ms. STRIEBEL:  Seconded.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those in favor say “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All opposed say “nay.”


No response.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:25 p.m.
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